

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5200 | JULY 9, 2021 CENTER FOR NATIONAL DEFENSE

Biden's Fiscal Year 2022 Defense Budget Would Create Unacceptable Risk

Frederico Bartels

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Success deterring China and Russia in the era great-power competition demands increased investments in the nation's military.

Despite bipartisan consensus on this reality, Biden's budget proposal asks the military to do more with less.

Congress must right this wrong and ensure the U.S. military has full-spectrum capabilities—from cyber to tanks—in sufficient quantity and state of readiness. n May 28, 2021, the Department of Defense (DOD) released President Joe Biden's fiscal year (FY) 2022 \$715 billion budget request, a 1.6 percent increase over FY 2021 funding levels.¹ However, as this *Issue Brief* will describe, this amount is insufficient to meet the current demands on our military, nor is it sufficient to prepare for the challenges that lie ahead.

Budget Analysis

The budget request does have its bright spots. It merges the overseas contingency operations account into the base budget, a necessary step toward transparency and accountability.² The request for nuclear modernization is robust,³ but the main elements of the budget represent a step backward for our national

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5200

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

defense. It would drive reduced capacity, both in terms of people and platforms. Meanwhile, the new Pentagon leadership is increasing the missions and demands on those very people and platforms.⁴ The proposed budget reduces capacity in the present to bet on uncertain future capabilities, creating gaps.

Recommendations

Thankfully, the President's budget request needs to be debated and approved by Congress, who will have the final say on how the DOD is resourced. To address the problems highlighted by this budget request, Congress should take the following steps.

Increase the Defense Budget. The current request fails to meet the growth of inflation, which was projected at 2.2 percent for FY 2022.⁵ The budget request would raise the budget by 1.6 percent, which when accounting for inflation amounted to a cut in purchasing power.⁶ This reduction in purchasing power forced the military services to make reductions in capacity and capabilities to accommodate rising fixed costs, such as salaries, health care, and operations. This increased cost within a fixed budget was largely why the military personnel account experienced a \$5 billion increase, the operations and maintenance almost \$7 billion extra, while procurement is set to be reduced by \$8 billion.

These hurtful reductions could be avoided with a defense budget that acknowledges the demands of our national security strategy and the current moment of great-power competition. The Biden Administration appears to agree with the Chinese threat as outlined in the 2018 National Defense Strategy—yet fails to adequately resource the associated force.⁷ A bipartisan commission evaluating the National Defense Strategy recommended the Pentagon be provided from 3 percent to 5 percent budgetary growth above inflation to meet the challenges outlined by the strategy.⁸

Congress can and should meet that need to avoid the reductions made necessary by the Biden Administration's paltry defense budget.

Limit the Expansion of DOD Missions. The Biden Administration came into office with an expansive view of the mission of the Department of Defense, which included the promotion of minority rights and tackling climate change.⁹ Some of this perspective is reflected in the \$617 million requested by the Administration to address climate change, including over \$38 million for non-tactical electric vehicles.¹⁰ This broadening of the mission is also reflected on the training that is emphasized through the budget request, as resources traditionally dedicated to maintaining and enhancing force readiness are diverted to sexual assault or diversity initiatives.¹¹

Congress can and should limit the resources dedicated for national defense that are allocated to non-defense tasks, be they electric vehicles or the millions allocated to cancer research under congressional direction.¹²

Investigate Research, Development, Testing, and Evaluation (RDT&E) Transitions. The budget proposes a seventh year of recordhigh money for RDT&E.¹³ Since FY 2016, the DOD has increased its RDT&E budget from \$69.5 billion to the proposed \$111.9 billion for FY 2022.¹⁴ While there is value for the Pentagon to invest in military research and development, to be effective that research needs to transition into fielded military capabilities.

Congress should ensure that RDT&E funds are tied to a military problem that will result in a tangible solution.

Assess Capacity Reductions. President Biden's budget request reduces 4,600 active duty servicemembers. The reduction impacts every service except for the newly formed Space Force. The Marine Corps would shrink the most, losing 2,700 personnel.¹⁵ The Army is set to be reduced by 1,000 soldiers.

The budget also proposes the retirement of air assets that will reduce capacity. The Chief of Staff of the Air Force, General C. Q. Brown, announced plans to cut 137 fighters and 32 tankers from its inventory by the end of FY 2022, reducing the total aircraft inventory to 2,096 fighters, 140 bombers, 483 tankers, and 274 strategic airlift platforms. That means that the Air Force will have a total force which equates to 47 percent of the fighter and bomber assets and 69 percent of the tanker and airlift assets that it possessed during the Cold War—the last time the United States was prepared to fight a peer competitor.¹⁶ This reduction would be an unacceptable outcome for a service that has stated its need to grow in capacity.¹⁷

Air Force aircraft procurement was minimal from the end of the Cold War through the beginning of the Trump Administration. Throughout that period, the total aircraft inventory contracted significantly. While funding for procurement rose from 2017 to 2020, funding for RDT&E grew much more rapidly. After just three years of adding to its inventory, the service returned to the idea of trading capacity for some future gain through RDT&E.¹⁸ In 2021, the budget for procurement began to fall yet again, while Air Force RDT&E rose by more than \$3 billion (growing from \$20.5 billion in FY 2017 to \$37.1 billion in FY 2021).¹⁹ Funding for aircraft procurement was cut in FY 2022 to \$25.6 billion, a reduction of 9 percent before inflation.²⁰

Meanwhile, the Navy is speeding up ship retirements while reducing the procurement of new vessels.²¹ It is understandable that not every platform

is suited for great-power competition, however, capacity has an importance on its own. Regardless of how modern or how advanced a ship or a plane is, it can only be at one place at the same time—a point that is yearly assessed and stressed by The Heritage Foundation's *Index of U.S. Military Strength.*²² As it stands now, the Navy plans to decommission seven of its cruisers, equal to *9 percent* of the Navy's overall surface-ship fleet's firepower. Additionally, reductions in shipbuilding postpone efforts to increase the Navy to face the Chinese fleet of 360 warships.

Congress should reverse these reductions in capacity and keep viable systems in the services' inventories.

Increase Shipbuilding. In an era of great-power competition with a heavy emphasis on the Indo–Pacific region, there is little question of the need for a modern and properly sized naval fleet.²³ However, President Biden's budget request reduces shipbuilding resources by \$2 billion and only procures 8 new ships in FY 2022, compared to the 10 procured in FY 2021.²⁴ Since 2017, Congress has clearly stated that the Navy needs to grow to 355 ships.²⁵

The current trajectory of shipbuilding in the President's budget will not enable the Navy to grow to the necessary size. Congress should procure 13 ships in FY 2022 as previously planned, including a second destroyer. Moreover, decommissioning the seven cruisers should be timed with the delivery of new equivalent firepower capacity, while providing additional funds the Navy may need to operate these older vessels.²⁶

Restructure the Pacific Deterrence Initiative (PDI). The PDI was established by Congress to fund critical enablers in the Indo–Pacific that are not usually prioritized by the military departments.²⁷ The initiative was modeled after the European Deterrence Initiative, which was leveraged by the Army to increase its mobility and infrastructure within Europe.²⁸ However, the PDI submitted by the Biden Administration deviates substantially from congressional intent and from initial requirements submitted by the Indo– Pacific Command.²⁹ Ninety-six percent of the request submitted by President Biden is for increases in joint force lethality, a substantial portion of which is for a new destroyer.³⁰ This is a far departure from the initial PDI design, which prioritized force design, posture, logistics, and security enablers.

Congress should push to use the PDI for the purpose for which it was designed.

Reverse the Proposed Army Readiness Decline. Proposed FY 2022 budget cuts will impact the readiness of the Army as the budget requests a reduction of 30 percent of its training for brigade combat teams and a cut of nine combat training center rotations.³¹

Congress should reverse these.

Heed the Unfunded Priorities Lists. Congress requires each of the military services to submit a list with programs that could not be accommodated within the budget submission.³² In this budget, these lists are especially important for Congress to understand and evaluate the trade-offs that each service has made in its budget submissions and the budget pressure each is experiencing.³³

Conclusion

When the United States began to re-emphasize great-power competition, there was a bipartisan understanding that it would require increased investments in the nation's military. This bipartisan understanding is reflected in the findings of the 2018 National Defense Strategy bipartisan commission, which recommended increasing the defense budget by 3 percent to 5 percent annually above inflation.³⁴ If we are indeed interested in deterring Russia and China, we need a military that has full-spectrum capabilities—from cyber to tanks—in sufficient quantity and state of readiness.

Frederico Bartels is Senior Policy Analyst for Defense Budgeting in the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. U.S. Department of Defense, *Defense Budget Overview: United States Department of Defense Fiscal Year 2022 Budget Request*, Office of the Under Secretary Of Defense, May 2021, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2022/FY2022_Budget_Request_Overview _Book.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021).
- Frederico Bartels, ed., "56 Recommendations for Congress: Shaping the FY 2022 National Defense Authorization Act and Defense Appropriations to Enhance the National Defense," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3590, March 3, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/56 -recommendations-congress-shaping-the-fy-2022-national-defense-authorization-act.
- 3. Patty-Jane Geller, "Nuclear Modernization Is Our Top Defense Priority, and America Can Afford It," Daily Signal, March 24, 2021, https://www .dailysignal.com/2021/03/24/nuclear-modernization-is-our-top-defense-priority-and-america-can-afford-it/ (accessed July 1, 2021).
- 4. Frederico Bartels, "Biden Wants to Underfund Defense Department While Asking It to Do More," Daily Signal, April 9, 2021, https://www.dailysignal .com/2021/04/09/biden-wants-to-underfund-the-defense-department-while-asking-it-to-do-more/ (accessed July 1, 2021).
- 5. Office Of The Under Secretary Of Defense, *National Defense Budget Estimates For FY 2021*, U.S. Department of Defense, April 2020, p. 56, https:// comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2021/FY21_Green_Book.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021).
- 6. U.S. Department of Defense, Defense Budget Overview.
- 7. Patrick Tucker, "How Biden Would Wage Great Power Competition," Defense One, July 1, 2020, https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2020/07 /how-biden-will-wage-great-power-competition/166570/ (accessed June 16, 2021).
- 8. United States Institute of Peace, *Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission*, 2018, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-11/providing-for-the-common-defense.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021).
- 9. Frederico Bartels, "More Missions, Fewer Resources: Biden Revives a Failed Defense Recipe," RealClearDefense, March 23, 2021, https://www .realcleardefense.com/articles/2021/03/23/more_missions_fewer_resources_biden_revives_a_failed_defense_recipe_769427.html (accessed June 16, 2021).
- 10. U.S. Department of Defense, *Procurement Programs (P-1): Department of Defense Budget Fiscal Year 2022*, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense, May 2021, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2022/FY2022_p1.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021).
- 11. For a discussion on these topics in service-specific context, see Brent Sadler, "U.S. Navy Punts on Building a Fleet to Compete with China," Defense One, June 15, 2021, https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2021/06/us-navy-punts-building-fleet-compete-china/174716/ (accessed June 16, 2021), and Thomas Spoehr, "Biden's First Defense Budget Batters the Army," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, June 7, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/defense /commentary/bidens-first-defense-budget-batters-the-army.
- 12. Bartels, "56 Recommendations for Congress."
- 13. U.S. Department of Defense, National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2021, pp. 142–143.
- 14. U.S. Department of Defense, Defense Budget Overview, p. A-1.
- 15. Ibid., p. A-4.
- 16. A comparison between data within Colonel James C. Ruehrmund Jr. and Christopher J. Bowie, Arsenal of Airpower: USAF Aircraft Inventory 1950–2016, Mitchell Institute for Airpower Studies, February 2018, p. 8, https://03236830-405f-4141-9f5c-3491199c4d86.filesusr.com/ugd/a2dd91 _5ddbf04fd26e4f72aef6cfd5ee87913f.pdf (accessed July 29, 2019), and U.S. Department of the Air Force, Department of the Air Force FY 2022 Budget Overview, p. 50, https://www.saffm.hq.af.mil/Portals/84/documents/FY22/SUPPORT_/FY22%20Budget%200verview%20Book.pdf?ver= SMbMqD0tqIJNwq2Z0Q4yzA%3d%3d (accessed June 13, 2021).
- 17. U.S. Air Force, "The Air Force We Need: 386 Operations Squadrons," Secretary of the Air Force Public Affairs, September 17, 2018, https://www.af.mil /News/Article-Display/Article/1635070/the-air-force-we-need-386-operational-squadrons/ (accessed June 25, 2021).
- 18. Ruehrmund Jr. and Bowie, Arsenal of Airpower: USAF Aircraft Inventory 1950–2016, p. 8.
- 19. These numbers are estimates based on the requirements presented by the Air Force within the President's budget for FY 2022. For consistency, the calculations include procurement and RDT&E figures for the Space Force, as they were not separated in all previous fiscal year's budgets.
- 20. U.S. Department of the Air Force, Department of the Air Force FY 2022 Budget Overview, p. 31.
- 21. Hope Hodge Seck, "Navy Speeds Up Ship Retirements as It Ramps Up Investment in New Platforms," May 28, 2021, https://www.military.com/daily -news/2021/05/28/navy-speeds-ship-retirements-it-ramps-investment-new-platforms.html (accessed June 16, 2021).
- 22. Dakota Wood, ed., 2021 Index of Military Strength (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2020), p. 9, https://www.heritage.org/military-strength.
- 23. Brent Sadler, "Rebuilding America's Navy for Great-Power Competition," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, February 25, 2021, https://www.heritage .org/defense/commentary/rebuilding-americas-navy-great-power-competition.
- 24. Sadler, "U.S. Navy Punts on Building a Fleet to Compete with China."

- 25. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018, Public Law No. 115–91, § 1025.
- See Maiya Clark, "U.S. Navy Shipyards Desperately Need Revitalization and a Rethink," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3511, July 29, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/us-navy-shipyards-desperately-need-revitalization-and-rethink (accessed July 1, 2021), and Brent Sadler, "Foundational Improvements for Better U.S. Navy Shipbuilding," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3609, April 13, 2021, https://www.heritage.org /defense/report/foundational-improvements-better-us-navy-shipbuilding.
- 27. Frederico Bartels and Walter Lohman, "Congress Should Act to Boost Military Deterrence in the Indo–Pacific," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5072, May 11, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/congress-should-act-boost-military-deterrence-the-indo-pacific.
- 28. Frederico Bartels and Daniel Kochis, "Congress Should Transform the European Deterrence Initiative Into an Enduring Commitment," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3319, May 29, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/europe/report/congress-should-transform-the-european-deterrence -initiative-enduring-commitment.
- 29. U.S. Indo–Pacific Command, "Regain the Advantage: National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) 2020 Section 1253 Assessment," 2020, https://int .nyt.com/data/documenthelper/6864-national-defense-strategy-summ/8851517f5e10106bc3b1/optimized/full.pdf (accessed June 16, 2021).
- U.S. Department of Defense, "Pacific Deterrence Initiative: Department of Defense Budget Fiscal Year (FY) 2022," Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), May 2021, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2022/fy2022_Pacific_Deterrence_Initiative .pdf (accessed July 1, 2021).
- 31. Spoehr, "Biden's First Defense Budget Batters the Army."
- 32. 10 U.S. Code § 222a.
- 33. The FY 2022 unfunded priorities lists were submitted in early June 2021.
- 34. United States Institute of Peace, Providing for the Common Defense.